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MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 8TH FEBRUARY 2017 AT 7.30PM AT THE LEIGH PARISH CHURCH
Present:  Cllr. J. Arkell (Chair), Cllr. P. Harvey, Cllr. M. Chandler, Cllr. C. Withers.
In attendance:  K. Tilling (Parish Clerk), K. Annis (RFO), Cllr D. Waters (TBC) and 4 members of the public. 
1. Apologies: Cllr. P. Hooton
2. Declarations of interest:   none

3. Minutes of the last meeting: 
     The minutes of the last Parish Council meeting on 9th November 2016 were approved. 
     Proposed by Cllr Withers, seconded Chandler, and carried unanimously. The minutes from the 
    Additional Parish Council meeting on 14th December 2016 were approved. Proposed by Cllr 

    Harvey and seconded by Cllr Withers. Carried unanimously. The minutes from the Additional 

    Parish Council meeting on 11th January 2017 were approved. Proposed by Cllr Harvey and 

    seconded by Cllr Withers. Carried unanimously.
4. To discuss planning applications and consider responses for the following:

16/01358/FUL – Land adjacent Stone Cottage, Tewkesbury Road, Coombe Hill. Proposed stables and store (for private use only). Brief discussion about this site. Change of use from agricultural land to land for exercising and grazing horses (for private use only) was granted 3rd July 2013 using planning ref 13/00453/FUL.  Photograph supplied does not match the drawings. It was resolved that the P/C has no further comments to make and no objections. Carried unanimously.
16/01417/FUL Burnaby, Tewkesbury Road, Coombe Hill. New application for a reduced single storey extension. Two storey extension to the side of the property was withdrawn December 2016 under ref 16/01168/FUL. An earlier porch was added under 13/00702/FUL. Brief discussion about the site as its sits close to the neighbour’s boundary. There has been no feedback from neighbours. It was resolved that the P/C has no further comments to make and no objections. Carried unanimously.
Updates to previous applications:

15/00752/FUL Leigh Court: Update from Paul Instone, TBC Planning Officer dated 06.02.17: Environmental Health is currently reviewing the application and it is likely that we will be receiving external expert advice.  Once this process is complete and all information is on the Portal it is the authority’s intention to re-consult on the application.  On this basis the application is unlikely to be determined before the April.

16/00410/FUL (see also 16/01270/FUL) Vine Tree Farm: Update from Lisa Dixon, TBC Planning Officer dated 25.02.17: We have advised the applicant that the current application ref: 16/00410/FUL will require committee determination but all existing engineering/site level alterations carried out within the site must also be included within the application to enable a full assessment of the development.

Once the LPA is in receipt of this additional information we should have a clearer indication of which Planning Committee the application will be put before. Awaiting decision. The Parish Council reminded all present that there was a long list of conditions attached to the various planning applications for this site. It was not thought that all the conditions had been met. The clerk was asked to chase the Environment Agency for a response again. Cllr Waters confirmed he would look into the progress of this application and report back.
16/01168/FUL Burnaby. Application for a two storey extension withdrawn 08.12.16

16/01191/FUL and 16/01192/LBC Tudor Cottage flood defence work. Grade 11 listed building hence the LBC application as well. Comment from Conservation Officer and Environmental Health – no objections. Awaiting decision. Cllr Waters confirmed he would look into the progress of this application and report back.
16/01270/OUT – Vine Tree Farm.  Proposed variation of Condition 10 of allowed appeal on 15/01007/FUL relating to protected species method statement and approved timetable.

Ecologist has not visited the site since December 2015. The validity of the ecology reports submitted since are being questioned by TBC.  Independent ecology reports have been submitted dealing with tree protection requirements, hedging, badger and bat mitigation. Letter to the EA sent and no reply received to date.

Work continues on site. Various areas currently not included on an approved planning application. TBC Looking into another breach of conditions. Awaiting decision.

16/01272/OUT – Little Holborn – outline planning for 2 dwellings.

Outline planning permission granted 17.01.17. Subject to 14 conditions.

16/01281/FUL – Leigh Court – Erection of field stable.

Retrospective application. Awaiting decision. 

16/02000/OUT – Elms Park. 4115 new homes plus everything else.
Awaiting decision. John Hinett is the Planning Officer.

5. District and County Councillors’ reports:
Cllr Waters gave a brief report on the current position of the Joint Core Strategy (JCS). At a meeting on 31st January 2017, a reduced housing allocation was reinstated for Twigworth. The document is now ready for consultation again.

It is Budget setting time – there is a proposal of a £5.00 increase on a band D property. This was approved by the Executive Committee last week. County Council, Parish Council and Police figures are then added to the District figure.
6. To approve the Financial Statement:
Keith Annis had prepared a budget update for the meeting – circulated to all parish councillors at the start of the meeting. Seeking confirmation/permission for cheques already issued. Proposed by Cllr Chandler and seconded by Cllr Withers. Carried unanimously.
The usage of the church has increased during the past 12 months – to date 9 meetings in total. This is largely due to the extra planning meetings that have to be called on an adhoc basis. It was suggested that the amount paid to the PCC be based on similar hire rates to neighbouring facilities i.e. £10.00 per hour. Not all parish council meetings last for 2 hours. It was resolved that an increase to £180 per year was not unreasonable. Proposed Cllr Harvey and seconded Cllr Chandler. Carried unanimously. The Parish Council looks after the administration of 3 allotments. Parish councillors decided that this subject needs to be looked into to ensure that they are being run correctly (and possibly a further consideration for inclusion in the NDP). Cllr Chandler handed Keith Annis receipts relating to the handing out of monies for the Leigh Charities account. There is also an outstanding amount due in for the NDP registration fee. This may require an invoice to be raised and sent to Lesa West at TBC. Kate to investigate and action as necessary.
7. Update on Highways issues:

A brief Highways update as of 6/2/17 provided by Cllr Hooton:
Two outstanding matters with Amey: 

1 Pancake Lane re road surface repairs and remedial works to drainage. 
 The demarcation issues are now resolved and work is scheduled to commence on 17th February 2017

2. Sight line at entrance to Stone Cottage on to A38 due to overgrown hedge- reported to Amey awaiting reply.  This work is sub contracted to others so it may well be delayed until the next jobs are allocated. As soon as Amey responds I will advise.

3. Something for the website in news, a fallen tree is partially blocking the wharf preventing high sided vehicles from passing it was reported am today 6/2/2017 to Highways so hopefully the blockage is temporary when cleared will advise asap. I will update TBC re refuse collection if not cleared by Weds PM
Cllr Withers highlighted the increase in large pot holes appearing around the village. Could Cllr Hooton contact Chris Hawkins at Amey and raise this issue? It was noted that some Parishes have taken over the responsibility of minor repairs such as this – perhaps this requires further investigation and a discussion with Chris Hawkins about legal requirements. There is also the ongoing issue of people placing stones, bollards and barriers outside their houses. This is a complex issue regarding land ownership. Cllr Hooton has provided information on this subject before. It was suggested that Highways be asked to approve written guidance that could be displayed on the Parish Council website for future reference.
8. Update on the Neighbourhood Plan:

Cllr Withers gave an update on the NDP following a meeting on 30th January 2017.  Questionnaires/surveys are currently being drafted to seek parishioner’s views on various issues like broadband, flooding, housing, access to schools etc. Questionnaires will look at businesses within the parish and basic services – either currently provided or a wish for them to be provided. It was noted that there is currently no engagement with the traveller’s site along the A38. Their views are an important part of the report and a way to include this group of people needs to be examined urgently. The main report needs to start being written up. It was hoped that a draft might be ready by the autumn.
9. Report on outside bodies/meetings:

     Minutes from the last Chartered Parishes Group have been circulated to all parish Cllrs and the

     Next meeting is set for 8th March 2017, at the GL3 hub in Churchdown. 7 to 9pm. 

10. To adopt Parish Council Policies:
It was resolved that following some minor amendments to the Standing Orders policy document, it was now approved. Proposed by Cllr Harvey, seconded by Cllr Chandler and carried unanimously.

It was resolved that following some minor amendments to the generic Job Description for the Parish Clerk, it was now approved. Proposed by Withers, seconded by Cllr Harvey and carried unanimously.

It was resolved that following some minor amendments to the generic Contract of Employment for the Parish Clerk, it was now approved. Proposed by Cllr Harvey, seconded by Cllr Chandler and carried unanimously.

11. To discuss a response to the EA’s Flood Information Service:
The Environment Agency is carrying out a piece of large scale user research during early 2017 in some areas of England known to be at risk of flooding. What they learn from the research will help them shape the flood information service in the future.  They want to know how people feel about flood risk and how people get their information. They are looking for views from people who use the internet and those that don’t, either by phone call or using an on line feedback form. A copy of the A5 flyer will be uploaded onto the website and a copy circulated to all those that have given an email contact. The Parish Council will also provide a response.

Cllr Withers also confirmed that the flood bunds within the parish are now protected by the Environment Agency. Although built as a private initiative with the aid of grants, the bunds will now appear on maps and effectively remove houses out of a flood risk. If the flood bunds are damaged, then the EA with ensure that reparation is made. A law was passed some time ago to facilitate this process but the EA had been experiencing problems implementing the process. Cllr Withers has been working with the EA to help produce a DIY guide/help sheet to assist other groups thinking of building a flood defence bund. Both bunds are a great asset to the parish and were good examples of community projects. 
12. To approve a pension Scheme:
The Parish Council has already undertaken some pension work as required. The staging date is 1st July 2017. As an employer that does not have to provide a pension scheme, it still has duties to fulfil. There is a legal duty to make sure that the Parish Council declaration is completed on time and that the information entered is correct or be subject to a fine. It was resolved that Kate would ensure that all registration procedures were completed as and when required and that a nominated pension scheme (the Government Nest scheme) would be initiated when required. Proposed by Cllr Arkell and seconded Cllr Chandler. Carried unanimously.
13. Update on Parish Website:
Cllr Withers reported that the website is up and running. It has been warmly welcomed by people that have registered to receive website updates. Information is currently being added on a weekly basis. Historic information will be loaded on as time permits.  The annual maintenance for the site is £200.00 per year. Cllr Withers suggested that if a business section was added to the website, local business could advertise for a small fee per year and this income could be used to cover the annual maintenance charge. 
14. Clerks Report.
Most of the specific items have already been covered during this evening. Work on the website is on-going and reports are being uploaded for public viewing.

15. Items for future agenda:
Allotments

.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  The Annual General Meeting will be 10th May 2017, 7.30pm at St Catherine’s, the Leigh.
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